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It is tradition in the blueberry fields in South 

Jersey to begin pruning the bushes after harvest. 

I have been told that the primary reason for this 

is labor is still present so pruning is something 

that can be accomplished at this time. I have 

discussed this practice many times with many 

growers and they know I do not recommend this 

practice for many reasons. First, it must be 

understood that pruning has a stimulating effect 

on the bushes. By pruning in August, September, 

or October, it stimulates buds that break and 

start to form new canes. This is not what you 

want at this time. Canes that start to develop 

this late in the season are killed by the winter’s 

low temperatures. Thus you have lost those new 

canes. In addition, wood that would have been 

killed in the winter will not be pruned out and 

will remain for the entire growing season the 

following year. Lastly, since fruit bud initiation 

takes place in August, September and October, 

this process is decreased on the remaining canes 

if they are stimulated by pruning because they 

are pushed to vegetative growth. Every leaf on a 

blueberry bush is like a little factory and at this 

time of the year they are producing 

carbohydrates and sending them to the roots. 

Take away leaves, less food to the roots. This is 

because pruning blueberries is largely done to 

stimulate new cane growth. The energy for this 

cane growth comes from the roots.  

Pruning Blueberries: New Jersey has 
approximately eight thousand acres of 
blueberries under cultivation and this is the 
primary crop for which I have extension 
responsibilities.  Pruning continues to be little 
understood and poorly executed throughout the 
industry.  In fact, it is rare to find two growers 
who prune the same.  I would like to clear up a 
few misconceptions and try to outline a simple 
method of pruning blueberries. The first place to 
start would be to discuss the importance of 
pruning.  Growers often feel that pruning is of 
little value because the effects of the practice 
are not immediately apparent or dramatic.  It  
should be noted that a well known blueberry 
researcher, Phil Marucci stated many years ago 
that there were a few factors which have greatly 
influenced the lack of increase in blueberry yield  
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on a per acre basis over the last 30 years and 
pruning was the most significant factor. 
More recent research has revealed that young 
canes are more efficient fruit producers than old 
canes.  In fact, canes, which are 3 to 10 years 
old, allocate greater than 50% of applied water 
and fertilizer to fruit production.  By the time a 
cane reaches 20 years of age, only 25% are 
allocated to fruit.  (Water and fertilizer costs the 
grower money and there is no profit in the 
production of blueberry leaves.)  Additional 
research compared three pruning types on yield 
and fruit size.  Plants were 1) regularly pruned in 
a moderate manner such that one out of every 
six canes per cut out, 2) heavily pruned by 
removing 40% of all canes out every five  
years and 3) not pruned at all.  The result was 
that the regular moderate pruning had the 
highest yield on the least number of canes.  
Research has also shown that as pruning 
increases, new cane production increases.   
 
These studies show us that young canes out 
produce old canes, the removal of one out of six 
canes produces the right number of new canes 
and the highest yield and fruit weight is 
produced with regular moderate pruning. 

 
It is also important to understand how a 
blueberry plant grows.  Each year, canes are 
initiated from the base of the plant.  Each 
succeeding year, the cane produces laterals, 
laterals produce laterals and so on.  Each year 
the lateral production on any individual cane 
decreases in diameter, or put in other words, 
the wood becomes progressively twiggy.  It 
should be realized that as wood becomes 
smaller, fruit size decreases.  This is why we 
detail prune to increase fruit size. 
 
With this information under our belts we can 
address how to prune.  There are really  
5 basic steps to keep in mind when approaching 
a bush, which is to be pruned.  1.) Assess the  
plants overall vigor, is cane production 
adequate?  2.) Prune out all dead wood.  3.) 
Locate the oldest canes and prune out one of  
 

 
 
 
 
every six canes thus if the plant has twelve 
canes, remove two of the oldest.  4.) Prune out  
all low branches, which will never be picked and 
are a source for disease.  5.) Detail prune, i.e. 
remove as much twiggy wood as time allows. 
 
Armed with these basics, we can now deal with 
the different plant situations that arise.  First, 
pruning young plantings has primarily the 
objective of establishing the plant to obtain full 
production as soon as possible.  Thus, the first 
two years the procedure is to remove flower 
buds.  Some growers cut off as much as the top 
half of the plant. 
  
This is really quite drastic.  Rubbing off lower 
buds would be sufficient however in a big 
operation it is usually less labor intensive to cut 
the top 3-5 inches off each cane which will 
remove most flower buds.  Any weak twiggy 
growth should also be removed. 
 
In year three, a small crop is possible but not the 
expense of stunting the plant.  Usually 1-2 
pints/bush is the optimum and fruit should only 
be on strong wood. 

 
The fourth and fifth year twiggy growth must 
again be removed as well as any lateral canes, 
which have developed.  Fruit production can be 
increased but the amount is dependent on the 
number of new canes which were produced the 
preceding years, 3-5 canes/yr. is optimum. 
  
The blueberry planting should be in full 
production by the sixth year though there are 
numerous variables, which will influence this 
timing.  The most important of these being 
proper pH and nutrition, water management 
and the crop to cane production balance. 
  
I have found it is also helpful to growers to 
discuss blueberry pruning strategies based on 
plant status.  I do not believe there is a strategy 
for each variety though any one variety may fall 
into one of the following categories most of the  
time.  For example, the variety Blueray often has 
a spreading or open habit in which canes tend to  
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bend down to the ground.  Plants of this type 
must be thinned to the 1 of 6 rule however 
canes that are bent over also tend to produce an 
upright shoot.  These canes should be pruned 
just above this upright shoot to produce a more 
erect plant.  Other varieties that often fit into 
this category are Berkeley, Bluetta, Coville, 
Weymouth and Patriot. 
  
Varieties such as Bluecrop, Collins, Darrow, 
Earliblue, Herbert, Jersey, Lateblue and Elliot 
often fall into the erect plant category.  These 
plants become overly dense in the center which 
decease's fruit bud initiation.  The pruning 
strategy for this category is to remove older 
central canes before all others. 
  
When plants are overly vigorous, the primary 
strategy is to remove entire canes rather than 
spend time on detail pruning.  This is done at 
least until the proper fruit to cane production 
balance can be established through nutrition 
and fruit production management.  Varieties 
that are prone to this situation are Earliblue, 
Collins, Blueray, Herbert and Collins though any 
variety can potentially be overly vigorous. 
  
Weak plants are treated in the opposite 
manner.  The primary procedure is to detail 
prune rather than whole cane elimination.  
Varieties that are classically put into this 
 
 

 
 
 
category are Weymouth and Bluetta. I should 
take a moment to address the method of 
pruning on a field that has been neglected for a 
long time and needs to be rejuvenated.  This 
question often comes up when a grower has 
purchased one of these fields. 
 
The most important step is to inspect the plants 
in their field for virus symptoms.  Any plant 
showing these symptoms should be pulled out.  
The plant inspections must be done during the 
growing season because symptoms are most 
easily seen on the leaves.  The next step is to 
completely prune everything down to the 
ground, a chain saw is the quickest and easiest 
method.  This pruning is best done in late 
winter.  An application of a 10-10-10 fertilizer 
should be made in early April, usually at a rate 
of 400 lbs. per acre.  No crop will be harvested 
that year however the following winter the 
canes should be thinned to approximately 12-16 
canes per plant.  A full crop can be harvested 
that year. 
 
In summary, pruning correctly can 1) increase 
yield, by producing more young canes, 2) 
increase fruit size by producing more strong 
wood, 3) decrease disease by removing dead 
wood and, 4) increase cane initiation because as 
pruning increases, cane number increases. 
Pruning costs money, but it will cost a grower 
more if it isn't done and it isn't done correctly. 

BLUEBERRY INSECT

Dr. Cesar Rodriguez-Saona, Extension Specialist in Blueberry Entomology, Rutgers University 
Mr. Dean Polk, IPM Agent – Fruit 
Ms. Carrie Denson, IPM Program Associate – Fruit 

Sharpnosed Leafhopper (SNLH): The SNLH 
population this year has been very low. The 
middle to end of August is generally the time 
when adult populations start to increase as the 
nymphs start to mature. Treatments for the 
second generation are usually timed to be close 
to the second adult flight peak. This has been 
almost non-existent this year. During the week 
ending September 1 an average of 0.71 adults 

were found on Atlantic County farms and none 
were found on Burlington County farms. 
Normally, we would not suggest treating until 
adult trap captures are higher. Nymphs don’t 
have wings, so they can’t fly and get caught in 
the traps or spread stunt disease (see photo 
with nymph on left and adult on right). 
However, there are exceptions to this timing. 
One point that was made earlier this week was if 
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a grower were to start rogueing bushes, would 
this affect his treatment decision? The answer is 
yes, since it is likely that moving labor and 
equipment through the fields is likely to 
mechanically spread the nymphs, thereby 
‘artificially spreading’ the stunt disease vector. 

Therefore if you are doing such field activities 
now, it would be beneficial to treat even though 
trap counts still show low adult populations. It is 
also likely that adult populations may increase 
over the next couple of weeks.   
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THE SEASON IS OVER FOR BLUEBERRY BUT NOT FOR 

CONTROLLING WEEDS! 
August 23, 2018 
Thierry E. Besancon, Ph.D., Weed Science Extension Specialist 

The blueberry season may be over but late summer and fall are perfect times to work on tough-to-

control perennial weeds such as Virginia creeper vine, bindweed, greenbrier, Canada thistle, goldenrod, 

and poison ivy. These perennials are among the most difficult weeds to eradicate, especially because of 

their ability to generate new shoots from their root systems. Successful management strategies will 

mostly rely on herbicide that can move from the leaf to the below-ground plant parts. Timely initial 

application and consistency at controlling any regrowth with follow-up spot treatments are crucial for 

long-term control of these weeds.  

 

Glyphosate (Roundup or other generic products) is the only postemergence herbicide labeled on 

blueberry that can provide good control of perennial weeds. Late summer and fall are good times for 

applying glyphosate as plant sap movement is mostly directed toward the roots where nutrients will be 

stored in anticipation of next season. Therefore, large volume of glyphosate can easily be translocated 

from the leaves to the roots, improving the efficiency of the herbicide at killing below-ground storage 

organs. It is VERY IMPORTANT for glyphosate to be applied when weed leaves are still green before fall 

colors appear.  

Field bindweed (upper left), goldenrod (lower left) and greenbrier (right) are some tough weed 
species of NJ blueberry and will warrant extra time for achieving successful control 
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Use extreme care not to contact green blueberry tissues (stems and leaves) with glyphosate. Glyphosate 

absorbed by blueberry leaves and green bark moves within the bush and can kill whole canes or bushes. 

Weeds such as bindweed, Virginia creeper, and greenbrier may need to be pulled out of bushes so they 

can be treated safely. This may seem too slow to be practical, but consider what these weeds cost in lost 

income. Bushes covered by Virginia creeper vine may yield just 20% of their potential. This easily equates 

to a $5 to $10 loss per bush. The loss is incurred each year and increases as the vines spread to 

neighboring bushes. Investing 15 minutes to carefully pull vines out of that bush and safely treat them on 

the ground is money well spent.  

Glyphosate should be applied through low pressure spot treatment to limit drift movements. Glyphosate 

absorption will be improved if ammonium sulfate (17 lbs / 100 gal water) is added to your spray mixture. 

For effective control, at least 50% of the foliage should be wet with glyphosate applied as a 2% solution 

(see your product’s label for rate necessary to reach this concentration). 

Consider also “cut stump” applications for Virginia creeper or poison ivy that have large diameter stems. 

Apply a 2% glyphosate solution to the cambium (inner bark area) IMMEDIATELY after cutting the stem. 

Don’t let time for cutting to dry as this would prevent glyphosate absorption and translocation to below-

ground plant parts. 

Always apply glyphosate on weeds that are actively growing and not under drought stress. 

Always refer to the commercial product label for rates and additional information.

______________________________________________________________________________

 

The U.S. Department of Labor has provided the following links to relevant publications. 
 
https://www.dol.gov/whd/regs/compliance/whdfs51.pdf   
(OSHA Field Sanitation Fact Sheet) 
 
https://www.dol.gov/whd/regs/compliance/whdfs26.htm                      
(H-2A program Fact Sheet) 
 
https://www.dol.gov/whd/regs/compliance/whdfs49.pdf                       
(Migrant and Seasonal Worker Protection Act (MSPA) Fact Sheet) 
 
https://www.dol.gov/whd/FLSAEmployeeCard/AgGuideEnglish.pdf    
(PDF of general guidance on federal laws related to agricultural employment) 

 
For questions, please contact the following representative: 
Charlene Rachor 
District Director – Southern NJ District Office 
U.S. Department of Labor, Wage Hour Division 
3131 Princeton Pike, Bldg. 5, Room 216 
Lawrenceville, NJ 08648 
Ph/Fax  609-895-8520 
Rachor.Charlene@dol.gov 
 

https://na01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.dol.gov%2Fwhd%2Fregs%2Fcompliance%2Fwhdfs51.pdf&data=02%7C01%7Cpavlis%40njaes.rutgers.edu%7C0855c57c1abf4916ebfb08d60d028411%7Cb92d2b234d35447093ff69aca6632ffe%7C1%7C0%7C636710701791976512&sdata=2UnLVKrynJWn4OmLiP04FwN1QhJIZh2KGe%2Fxemn%2Fq3c%3D&reserved=0
https://na01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.dol.gov%2Fwhd%2Fregs%2Fcompliance%2Fwhdfs26.htm&data=02%7C01%7Cpavlis%40njaes.rutgers.edu%7C0855c57c1abf4916ebfb08d60d028411%7Cb92d2b234d35447093ff69aca6632ffe%7C1%7C0%7C636710701791976512&sdata=H0lY%2FxtIAQOBW7DLPPAVPsORDATV02ehNwGASWmLGeg%3D&reserved=0
https://na01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.dol.gov%2Fwhd%2Fregs%2Fcompliance%2Fwhdfs49.pdf&data=02%7C01%7Cpavlis%40njaes.rutgers.edu%7C0855c57c1abf4916ebfb08d60d028411%7Cb92d2b234d35447093ff69aca6632ffe%7C1%7C0%7C636710701791976512&sdata=BAOtJdT7bWv6%2FqLst5JNes03ryMs28l5WrnyIchy06k%3D&reserved=0
https://na01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.dol.gov%2Fwhd%2FFLSAEmployeeCard%2FAgGuideEnglish.pdf&data=02%7C01%7Cpavlis%40njaes.rutgers.edu%7C0855c57c1abf4916ebfb08d60d028411%7Cb92d2b234d35447093ff69aca6632ffe%7C1%7C0%7C636710701791976512&sdata=%2BFr2sZH7KZ9Jn%2BGQ6xBxo42F%2FoKMG4hzloIUEAjBU3M%3D&reserved=0
mailto:Rachor.Charlene@dol.gov
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For Your Information 

WE NOW CHARGE SALES TAX ON PESTICIDE MANUALS 

Effective immediately, we are now required to collect sales tax on the Pesticide Manuals that we 

sell in our office. We can accept the sales tax exemption certificates (ST-7 form) if you have one. 

You need to fill out the certificate and give it to us, and we will keep it on file for future 

purchases. We accept cash or checks. 

 

Dr. Gary C. Pavlis, County Agricultural Agent 
6260 Old Harding Highway, NJ 08330 

Phone: 609-625-0056 | Fax: 609-625-3646 | Email: pavlis@njaes.rutgers.edu 

mailto:pavlis@njaes.rutgers.edu

